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Citizen Participation and Public Petitions Committee   
Wednesday 2 April 2025 
6th Meeting, 2025 (Session 6)  
 

PE2140: Introduce a parking badge for pregnant 
women 
Introduction  
Petitioner  James Bruce 

Petition summary Calling on the Scottish Parliament to urge the Scottish 
Government to introduce a new parking badge to assist women 
being able to get in and out their cars while they are pregnant, 
and for the initial months after their pregnancy. 

Webpage https://petitions.parliament.scot/petitions/PE2140  

1. This is a new petition that was lodged on 20 January 2025. 

2. A full summary of this petition and its aims can be found at Annexe A. 

3. A SPICe briefing has been prepared to inform the Committee’s consideration of 
the petition and can be found at Annexe B.  

4. Every petition can collect signatures while it remains under consideration. At the 
time of writing, 23 signatures have been received on this petition.  

5. The Committee seeks views from the Scottish Government on all new petitions 
before they are formally considered.  

6. The Committee has received a submission from Transport Scotland, on behalf of 
the Scottish Government, which is set out in Annexe C of this paper. 

Action 
7. The Committee is invited to consider what action it wishes to take on this petition.  

Clerks to the Committee 
March 2025 
  

https://petitions.parliament.scot/petitions/PE2140
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Annexe A: Summary of petition   
PE2140: Introduce a parking badge for pregnant women    

Petitioner   

James Bruce   

Date Lodged    

20 January 2025 

Petition summary   

Calling on the Scottish Parliament to urge the Scottish Government to introduce a 
new parking badge to assist women being able to get in and out their cars while they 
are pregnant, and for the initial months after their pregnancy. 

Background information   

Too often pregnant women can return to a car park and find that the person that has 
parked next to them on the driver’s side has parked uncomfortably close, making it a 
challenge for them to get into their car. 

I believe that the Scottish Government should provide pregnant women with parking 
passes that last until a few months after their pregnancy. This would allow the 
woman time to recover and get used to having a child in the car, providing them with 
both peace of mind and ease of use in this very stressful time. 
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Annexe B: SPICe briefing on petition PE2140 

 
Brief overview of issues raised by the petition 

The petitioner is: 

Calling on the Scottish Parliament to urge the Scottish Government to 
introduce a new parking badge to assist women being able to get in and out 
their cars while they are pregnant, and for the initial months after their 
pregnancy.  

The focus of this appears to be on private car parks, rather than parking on public 
roads. 

Blue Badge Scheme 

There is an existing scheme of issuing parking badges for disabled drivers or 
passengers – the Blue Badge Scheme. 

The Blue Badge Scheme supports disabled people to access parking bays situated 
closer to where they want to go. It operates UK wide and is administered by local 
authorities. It mainly applies to on-street parking.  

Administration of the Blue Badge Scheme is devolved to the Scottish Parliament and 
Scottish Ministers have the power to define and amend the eligibility criteria for 
badges.  

Transport Scotland is responsible for the legislation setting out the framework for the 
scheme and provides support to local authorities. 

The key regulations for Scotland are in the Disabled Persons (Badges for Motor 
Vehicles) (Scotland) 2000/59, as amended, under Section 21 of the Chronically Sick 
and Disabled Persons Act 1970. 

Off-street car parks 

The Blue Badge scheme does not generally apply in off-street car parks (private car 
parks), such as supermarkets. However, parking spaces for disabled people should 
be provided under the Equality Act 2010 because service providers have a duty to 
make ‘reasonable adjustments’ for disabled people in order for them to access their 
service. It would be up to the car park owner whether Blue Badge holders can park 
free of charge and whether to enforce the use of disabled parking spaces. 

  

https://www.transport.gov.scot/
https://www.legislation.gov.uk/ssi/2000/59/contents/made
https://www.legislation.gov.uk/ssi/2000/59/contents/made
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How are private car parks managed? 

Private car parks are managed by the owner of the private land, such as a 
supermarket, or a company employed to manage the car park. 

If a person parks in a private car park without permission, or breaches parking 
conditions, then a parking ticket might be issued. This is called a Parking Charge 
Notice. 

When a person parks in a private car park, they are entering a contract with the 
landowner. There are usually signs displaying the rules of parking and terms of the 
contract. The owner can enforce these rules if they are broken. 

Issuing parking tickets in private car parks is an unregulated business. However, 
some operators are members of an accredited trade association (ATA): 

• British Parking Association – see Code of Practice 

• International Parking Community – see Code of Practice. 

From June 2024, both ATAs (the BPA and IPC) adopted a Single Code of Practice 
for their members to adhere to.  

The Code permits a period of transition where members will be required to meet the 
new standards in full by December 2026. All signage must be compliant with the 
Code for all new sites and locations from October 2024. 

Nothing in the Code references pregnant drivers, or indeed parents of young children 
or family parking spaces. 

The Code does reference disabled motorists and the Blue Badge Scheme. 

Transport Scotland has a briefing on parking, which notes that in private car parks “it 
is up to private companies to decide how to lawfully manage their operations.”  

Parent and child parking bays 

Private car parks often have several parent and child parking bays, e.g. at a 
supermarket car park. These parking bays are wider than standard parking bays, to 
allow parents more space to move in and out of their cars. There is usually signage 
indicating these parking bays are for parents with young children. These parking 
bays are often found closer to the shop entrance than standard bays. They are 
generally reserved for parents/guardians with a child or children under the age of 12. 

However, information from the RAC suggests it is unclear whether such bays can be 
used by pregnant women and that it is “probably best to ask an individual store 
manager what their rules are.” 

It is not illegal to park in a parent and child bay without a child present, but the car 
park owner could issue the driver with a Parking Charge Notice.  

  

https://www.britishparking.co.uk/
https://www.theipc.info/
https://irp.cdn-website.com/262226a6/files/uploaded/sector_single_Code_of_Practice.pdf
https://www.transport.gov.scot/our-approach/industry-guidance/parking/#overview
https://www.rac.co.uk/drive/advice/know-how/parent-and-child-parking-bays-the-law-and-who-can-use-them/
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Advice to pregnant women 

Some organisations do provide advice to pregnant women, in terms of where they 
can park in private car parks.  

For example, the Go Girl car insurance company published a blog on Parents and 
Child Parking – can you use them while pregnant? (2019). It advises that: 

“…the fact is, heavily pregnant women need extra room to manoeuvre. And if 
it’s painful to walk, being able to park closer to the store can be a massive 
help. 

The experts at both Mumsnet and Money Saving Expert agree: If you’re 
heavily pregnant, and you need to park in a parent and child space, then you 
should do it.” 

The insurance company Aegas provides similar advice in its article: Parent and Child 
Parking Spaces: Q&A. 

Petitions in the UK Parliament 

A range of similar petitions have been submitted to the UK Parliament, including: 

• Make it illegal to park in Parent and Child parking spaces if you are not 
pregnant or have no accompanying children under the age of 12 – received 5 
signatures before being closed after 6 months, on 20 June 2013. 

• Pregnant women should be given blue parking badges for final months – 
received 13 signatures before being closed after 6 months, on 8 May 2013. 

• Introduce proof of entitlement to park in parent and child spaces - received 7 
signatures before being closed after 6 months, on 8 August 2012. 

These petitions did not receive enough signatures for any action to be taken. 
Petitions in the UK Parliament require 10,000 signatures to get a response from the 
UK Government, and 100,000 signatures to be considered for a debate in the 
Parliament. 

Nicki Georghiou 
Senior Researcher 
21 February 2025 

The purpose of this briefing is to provide a brief overview of issues raised by the 
petition. SPICe research specialists are not able to discuss the content of petition 
briefings with petitioners or other members of the public. However, if you have any 
comments on any petition briefing you can email us at spice@parliament.scot  
Every effort is made to ensure that the information contained in petition briefings is 
correct at the time of publication. Readers should be aware however that these 
briefings are not necessarily updated or otherwise amended to reflect subsequent 
changes. 

  

https://gogirl.co.uk/news-and-advice/parents-child-parking-pregnant/
https://gogirl.co.uk/news-and-advice/parents-child-parking-pregnant/#:%7E:text=But%20the%20fact%20is%2C%20heavily,then%20you%20should%20do%20it.
https://gogirl.co.uk/news-and-advice/parents-child-parking-pregnant/#:%7E:text=But%20the%20fact%20is%2C%20heavily,then%20you%20should%20do%20it.
https://www.mumsnet.com/talk/am_i_being_unreasonable/1525499-Parent-and-Child-Parking-What-About-Heavily-Pregnant-Women
https://forums.moneysavingexpert.com/showthread.php?t=4011299
https://www.ageas.co.uk/solved/your-car/parent-and-child-parking-spaces-qa/
https://www.ageas.co.uk/solved/your-car/parent-and-child-parking-spaces-qa/
https://petition.parliament.uk/archived/petitions/43443
https://petition.parliament.uk/archived/petitions/43443
https://petition.parliament.uk/archived/petitions/33677
https://petition.parliament.uk/archived/petitions/2933
mailto:spice@parliament.scot
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Annexe C: Written submission 
Transport Scotland written submission, 12 February 2025  

PE2140/A: Introduce a parking badge for pregnant women  

Thank you for your correspondence on 20 January regarding the above petition 
which calls on the Scottish Parliament to urge the Scottish Government to introduce 
a new parking badge to assist women being able to get in and out their cars while 
they are pregnant, and for the initial months after their pregnancy. 

It is acknowledged that pregnancy can become challenging for some in the later 
stages of pregnancy, or during postpartum recovery. While pregnancy and 
postpartum recovery can at times be incredibly difficult, these are usually considered 
as temporary conditions. 

However, if a pregnancy or childbirth has resulted in severe complications that have 
led to mobility challenges, potentially making walking difficult on a more permanent 
basis (for more than 12 months), there may be grounds for that individual to apply for 
a Blue Badge.  

Parking concessions are given to those that qualify through legislation outlined in 
The Disabled Persons (Badges for Motor Vehicles) (Scotland) Regulations 2000. 
The Blue Badge scheme is designed to allow disabled people who experience 
severe barriers in their mobility to park closer to their destination.  

The eligibility criteria for a Blue Badge are based on functional mobility rather than 
diagnosed medical conditions, whether they are physical or hidden. This is mainly 
because not everyone who has a particular diagnosed medical condition needs a 
parking concession. While pregnancy and postpartum recovery would not 
automatically qualify under the legislation, individuals may still apply if significant 
long-term complications arise. Full details on the Blue Badge eligibility criteria can be 
found on my.gov.scot.  

Scottish Government will always advocate for patients to consult directly with their 
GP or Midwife if they are experiencing difficulty during or after their pregnancy. In 
addition to this, local authority support services will also be able to provide advice on 
more local antenatal and postnatal resources and support.  

It is also worth noting that the Blue Badge scheme only applies to on-street parking. 
Off-street car parks, such as supermarkets or high street carparks are governed by 
separate rules. Therefore, the decision to offer any alternative parking concessions 
(such as parent and child parking) at these types of facilities would be the 
responsibility of the relevant authority or landowner.  

Disabled persons’ parking places play a vital role in enabling disabled people to 
carry out day-to-day activities. While there are no plans to create separate 
concessionary badges or to widen the automatic eligibility criteria, it is imperative 
that that the Blue Badge scheme remains open to all, while remaining a helpful 
concession to those who need it the most. 

https://www.legislation.gov.uk/ssi/2000/59/made
https://www.mygov.scot/apply-blue-badge/eligibility
https://www.mygov.scot/apply-blue-badge/eligibility
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I hope the Committee finds the contents of this letter helpful. 
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